MINUTES OF A MEETING OF THE SYNOD OF THE EAST ANGLIA DISTRICT OF THE METHODIST CHURCH HELD IN THE LOWESTOFT AND EAST SUFFOLK  CIRCUIT AT TRINITY METHODIST CHURCH, LOWESTOFT ON SATURDAY 25th APRIL 2015
Welcome and Opening Worship - Rev. Julian Pursehouse welcomed everyone to Trinity, Lowestoft.  He was delighted that Synod coincides with the visit of the Vice President, Mrs Gill Dascombe, to the East Anglia District and that she was taking part in our Synod.  The theme for Synod is a generous community and this was reflected in our opening worship.  The first reading was from Revelation Chapter 3 (anyone who has an ear should listen to what the Spirit is saying to our churches) and the second reading was from Luke Chapter 24 (the road to Emmaus).  The Vice President preached on the latter.  Gill spoke of a journey with friends starting in despair and then being transformed and brought to life.  The “stranger” was invited into the home that had been left some days earlier with such high hopes that had been dashed until, with the breaking of the bread, they recognised Jesus.  Jesus lives, walks, dances and stumbles beside us on the road of life.  Our messy existences are part of the unfolding story of God.  He makes himself at home in our lives.  The worship concluded with the sharing of Holy Communion.     

Rev. Dr. Jane Craske, Superintendent of the Circuit, extended her welcome to us.  She encouraged us to visit the displays of work going on in the community and the various stalls.  At lunchtime there would be a chance to walk down to the spot where a plaque indicating John Wesley preached there can be found.  Several people took up this opportunity including Julian who later reported that John Wesley had commented on his visit to Lowestoft “a wilder congregation had he never seen”!  

Dispensations for those in active work were granted to: Revs. Nigel Bishop, Martin Dawes, Kathy Flynn, Helen Freeston, Jackie Goddard, Gail Kerry, Andrew Maguire, Alison Walker, Cindy Wesley and Sang Woo Seo plus Deacon Donna Ely.    

Apologies were received from Revs. Alan Ashton, Dr. Brian Beck, Robert Ely, Derek Jaggard, Jo Jacobs, Margaret Millar, Chris Sharp, John Snaith, Judith Stevens, Vaughan Tongue, Gordon Webster and Barbara Winner plus Deacons Sue Roberts and Marian Sharp.  Apologies were also received from Steve Acklam, Linda Morgan, Ray Webb, Marilyn Whatsham and David Wyatt. 

Letters to be sent to the following - Rev. Charles Banks (recent death of his wife), Deacon Julie Hudson (congratulations on her recent marriage to Wayne), Rev. Chris and Deacon Marian Sharp (pastoral encouragement), Rev. Alec and Florence Callaby (anniversary of death of their daughter), Rev. Bernard and Ursula Reynolds (encouragement at a difficult time), David and Maude Wyatt (deterioration in Maude’s health), Joan Germany (death of her husband Ron) and Ron Seaton (death of his wife).  Also letters of congratulation to be sent to Beverley Gibson (accepted for pre-ordination training for the diaconal ministry), Rev. Katie Leonowicz (being ordained at Liverpool Cathedral once been through the technicalities) and Rev. Catherine Dixon (being ordained at Chester Cathedral). 

Arrangements / reminders - Jennie Harris, Synod Secretary, asked for the attendance slips to be filled in and the Circuit boxes emptied (there is a large bag from the DMLN).   Please send her the Circuit updates for the Synod Directory as soon as possible plus any dates for the diary.  Jennie advertised the Facebook page and that there were LEP documents available to look at ready for later in the Synod if people had not seen them on the website.  Jennie advertised 3Generate – only one person from the District attended in the end last year and the District will finance up to ten.  Jennie also mentioned the items available to a good home from the District Office sort.          
Memorial to Conference - The text of this was in the Synod papers.  Julian explained that the idea of these Memorials is to awaken the memory of the church (Conference) to significant things that have been overlooked or forgotten and be a call to action.  Rev. Dr. Jane Leach proposed the Memorial and explained that there is concern that the provision for the ongoing training of ministers be properly resourced.  It is just reminding Conference of what was promised by way of review in 2013 and asking that this is overseen by Methodist Council rather than by those involved in the original work.  The Memorial was seconded by Rev. Simon Oliver.  Rev. Rob Hufton saw the need for this but suggested it is already embodied.  Jane replied that some things were not scrutinised when Fruitful Field was pushed through quickly and have not been implemented.  She would be happy if the response to the Memorial is that matters are already in hand.  There was further conversation and clarification.  It was commented that last year there were only 40 ministerial candidates with 26 being accepted so perhaps people are worried about the process of training.  Some are not quite ready and how do you fill in the gaps?

It was made clear that there is no official link to Wesley House with this Memorial.  Wesley House is being revisioned as an international place of scholarship.  A similar Memorial may come from other District Synods too.  The Memorial was put to the vote.  There were 152 present who were entitled to vote.  146 were in favour, 2 were against and 4 abstained so the Memorial was carried by a clear majority.   
Vice President’s reflections - Gill had brought with her as a gift her cards which contain a meditation written by her and a photograph taken by her husband.  She commented that as a Vice President she has just found out that she has a lifetime place at her local Synod!  Gill’s reflections were around hospitality and she has been a recipient of generous hospitality wherever she has visited.  Hospitality is about being welcome and meeting needs and often involves sharing food and drink.  She has seen lots of churches that have transformed themselves into a coffee shop or even a restaurant.  Food and drink are a great equaliser and lead to conversation.  The offering of friendship and the meeting of needs brings the gospel to life.  Gill spoke about mental illness (one of the areas she is focussing on) in one church and there was a lady present for the first time who was suffering from depression and she is now on the road to discipleship.


Gill visited Zambia where there is a big mission to orphans and vulnerable children (largely resulting from Aids) providing a hot midday meal for any child that walks in and the chance to play together.  When Gill was there they were singing “yes, Jesus loves me”.  Radical hospitality involves being creative regarding the needs to meet.  In the Channel Islands a whole church has transformed itself into a messy church and also takes this on the road to homes for dementia sufferers.  Radical hospitality may involve giving something that we may treasure, so another can benefit.  In a run-down part of Hull a small congregation of an old mission chapel became a class meeting of another church and the mission chapel became a drop-in centre for homeless people with hot meals, showers, debt counselling and a garden growing produce.  There is still a small worship area in the old vestry and some of the homeless people worship there in their own way!  In Norwich, Gill had visited the Magdalene project and the Julian Centre.     
District Groups - The advance papers contained reports from the Policy Committee and four of the District Groups - Administration, Service, Evangelism, and Learning and Caring.  There was nothing to add to the Policy Committee report.  Rev. Jacqui Horton shared a little about Methodist Council.  This meets on a residential basis three times a year and contains a representative from each District plus various other “important” people.  Jacqui had not realised how important Methodist Council is.  There are some really good discussions and one person really can make a difference.  For future Synods Jacqui will provide the headlines of what is going on and she is happy to talk to anyone about Methodist Council issues they are concerned about.

Lorna Burroughs, on behalf of the Service Group, thanked Grahame Lindsay as he stands down and introduced Rev. Bernard Arnold who takes over as “All We Can” representative.  Bernard is ready to speak where required and has lots of material available for those who are interested.  David Yarham told us that the biggest public interest issue is the conflict all over the world and that inter-faith groups are very important as they build a culture of understanding and friendship.

Rev. Catherine Dixon is a trustee of Wesley House, Cambridge, and spoke of the physical transformation of the building which is ongoing and also other transformation.  Wesley House is launching a journal called “Holiness” which will be free online (the launch is in late May and all are welcome).  They would like us to be generous in return and have launched “friends of Wesley House” - £30 per annum for an individual (£50 for a couple and £100 for an institution like a church or Circuit).  The District has been blessed by the presence of Wesley House.

John Hull asked us to read the Evangelism Group report and thanked everyone for the mission information provided at the last Synod.  Jack Lawson reminded us of the grants funding day on Thursday.  Rev. Ian Gardner referred to his report and the documents posted on the website (with a few copies available at Synod).  The documents have already been scrutinised by District Officers.  The Managing Governing Documents (Constitution) for both St Peter’s Jessopp Road and Red Lodge were approved by Synod and in both cases it was agreed that a direction should be given under SO611.  Ian is happy to talk to people about ways of ecumenical working.

Richard Dean said the Learning and Caring Group report was in the pack.  Updated reports from the World Church Action team were in the Circuit boxes.  Deacon Angelina Keizer (now overseas) had agreed to be officially linked to our District.  New members for the Under 19’s Group are being sought.  We are now an official partner for “Rave in the nave” at Ely Cathedral (this year on Friday 10th July).  Rev. Heather Sorrell, Acting President of East Anglia District Methodist Women in Britain, advised that our District continues to raise funds for the Turning Point Trust in Kenya, the District Day Conference was oversubscribed, District Day is at Chapel Field Road on Thursday (with Linda Crossley, national MWiB President) and Easter Offering services are taking place around the District.  Nationally MWiB is employing a researcher for a period to look into “transforming the world from the kitchen sink” – the role of Methodist women – and the intention is to have an exhibition at Epworth.  Peter Sorrell, Chair of the Safeguarding Group, has done the work required of Districts (The President’s Inquiry Implementation Audit) in conjunction with Linda Morgan, District Safeguarding Officer, and the results were received by Synod.           
Rev. Andrew King referred to the Administration Group report in the Synod papers.  He plugged the District Benevolent Fund on behalf of Paul Hornsby (please consider this when you look at your donations to Connexional funds).  Andrew expressed appreciation to Tony Jacobs who has finally stood down as District Treasurer and been replaced by Shaun Cushion.  Statements were still outstanding for Waveney Valley Partnership and Central Norfolk.  Shaun expressed his gratitude to Tony for the meticulous accounts he handed over and his help.  The bank account signatories have finally been changed.  The accounts for the year ending 31 August 2014 and the budget and assessment for 2015/16 were adopted by Synod.  

Roger Pauley, District Property Secretary, reported that the majority of Circuits had been very good completing their online returns.  TMCP have sent an email expressing their concern regarding asbestos so Roger asked all Circuits to confirm to him that their asbestos surveys have been completed.  Roger explained how the consents process works.  He also said that VAT is payable for all work on an existing church building but extensions are apparently exempt if not connected to the main building for six months.  He thanked people for coming to him early when they have a property scheme.    
Appointments are as set out in the information sent out before Synod.  It was agreed that David Ingham should be appointed as the new District Lay Stationing Representative (replacing Betty Lindsay) and the appointment of our new District Administrator, Alison Travis, (replacing Aileen Fox) was approved. 
District website – Lorna Burroughs had led a group which considered a new website provider and a presentation was made to the District Policy Committee which selected the quote from HCOMS.  Lorna introduced Graham Hayes from HCOMS who spoke to us.  The website should be the shop window for those seeking Jesus and those already belonging to the church.  The brief included having an interactive map making it easy to find churches (with reference to events happening), an electronic version of grapevine, being easily updateable and welcoming.  HCOMS has worked with the Diocese of Norwich for over a decade and is now working with the Diocese of Ely and Lincoln.  Our new website was going live as we met.  There are three sections – who we are, what we do and we care.  A glossary will be included to explain terms like Circuit and District.  Everyone will need to get involved to ensure it is kept up to date.  Training sessions will be available.  There will be an opportunity to blog good news stories.  An offer will be put on the website so churches can have their own website for £5 a month and this will feed into the District one.  It is built on Word Press so easy to use.  There will be designated users for updating a page.     
DMLN update (including Journey into Faith) - Sarah Lowe brought Ann Howlett-Foster’s apology (due to illness) and greetings.  Sarah introduced the team of three for the Eastern Region.  Richard Armiger is the Co-ordinator and deals with church and community.  Ann and Sarah deal with discipleship.  There is a vacancy for ministry so this is picked up as best they can with help from others.  Journey into Faith this year is all about radical hospitality, doing that one extra thing like when you celebrate a big birthday.  Each Circuit has been given 10 posters per church plus invitations and rolls of stickers to encourage them to put on something free and invite the community (near Pentecost if practical but otherwise ideally before the next Synod so can report back).  It was mentioned that 3Generate now comes under the DMLN and venue has been booked for 1000 people.  Sarah also advertised the various training / sharing opportunities such as Connecting Disciples Local and Worship Leading and Preaching familiarisation days.  We watched a short video about Methodist Pioneering Pathways and had a short brainstorm on possible hospitality events.  Rev. Matthew Olanrewaju suggested we should think wider than just food and drink.        
Reminders - On Saturday, 6th June 2015 the George Edwards Memorial Meeting will be held at Gressenhall Farm and Workhouse Museum chaired by George Frost and focussing on war.  The National Youth Methodist Brass Band will hold a concert at Trinity Lowestoft on 4th July 2015.  The District Testimony Service will be on 23rd May 2015 at King’s Lynn. 

Farewells and Thanks - Presentations were made (or will be made where they were not present) to Betty Lindsay, Grahame Lindsay, Aileen Fox (with thanks for work she continued beyond her resignation date and a reminder she is still District Lay Employment Secretary), Rev. Barbara Garwood (Rev. Heather Walker takes over as Sabbaticals Officer and CDIM is still unclear), Rosa West (current District website administrator) and Mary Keer (stepping down as District Disability Adviser).  The following were recognised as moving out of the District by September - Rev. Rob Hufton (retiring), Rev. David Gibson (retiring), Rev. Tricia Williams (moving on), Deacon Hilary Smith (retiring) and George Quarm.  Rev. John Fenn (retiring within the District) gave the vote of thanks and Rev. Dr. Jane Craske led the closing worship.
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